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schedule, affidavit, appraisal or any 
other document prepared by the practi-
tioner, or his or her employee or agent, 
that was presented to the client with 
respect to a prior representation if 
such document is necessary for the tax-
payer to comply with his or her cur-
rent Federal tax obligations. The term 
does not include any return, claim for 
refund, schedule, affidavit, appraisal or 
any other document prepared by the 
practitioner or the practitioner’s firm, 
employees or agents if the practitioner 
is withholding such document pending 
the client’s performance of its contrac-
tual obligation to pay fees with respect 
to such document. 

§ 10.29 Conflicting interests. 
(a) Except as provided by paragraph 

(b) of this section, a practitioner shall 
not represent a client before the Inter-
nal Revenue Service if the representa-
tion involves a conflict of interest. A 
conflict of interest exists if— 

(1) The representation of one client 
will be directly adverse to another cli-
ent; or 

(2) There is a significant risk that 
the representation of one or more cli-
ents will be materially limited by the 
practitioner’s responsibilities to an-
other client, a former client or a third 
person, or by a personal interest of the 
practitioner. 

(b) Notwithstanding the existence of 
a conflict of interest under paragraph 
(a) of this section, the practitioner 
may represent a client if— 

(1) The practitioner reasonably be-
lieves that the practitioner will be able 
to provide competent and diligent rep-
resentation to each affected client; 

(2) The representation is not prohib-
ited by law; and 

(3) Each affected client waives the 
conflict of interest and gives informed 
consent, confirmed in writing by each 
affected client, at the time the exist-
ence of the conflict of interest is 
known by the practitioner. The con-
firmation may be made within a rea-
sonable period after the informed con-
sent, but in no event later than 30 days. 

(c) Copies of the written consents 
must be retained by the practitioner 
for at least 36 months from the date of 
the conclusion of the representation of 
the affected clients, and the written 

consents must be provided to any offi-
cer or employee of the Internal Rev-
enue Service on request. 

(d) Effective/applicability date. This 
section is applicable on September 26, 
2007. 

[T.D. 9359, 72 FR 54549, Sept. 26, 2007] 

§ 10.30 Solicitation. 
(a) Advertising and solicitation restric-

tions. (1) A practitioner may not, with 
respect to any Internal Revenue Serv-
ice matter, in any way use or partici-
pate in the use of any form or public 
communication or private solicitation 
containing a false, fraudulent, or coer-
cive statement or claim; or a mis-
leading or deceptive statement or 
claim. Enrolled agents or enrolled re-
tirement plan agents, in describing 
their professional designation, may not 
utilize the term of art ‘‘certified’’ or 
imply an employer/employee relation-
ship with the Internal Revenue Serv-
ice. Examples of acceptable descrip-
tions for enrolled agents are ‘‘enrolled 
to represent taxpayers before the Inter-
nal Revenue Service,’’ ‘‘enrolled to 
practice before the Internal Revenue 
Service,’’ and ‘‘admitted to practice be-
fore the Internal Revenue Service.’’ 
Similarly, examples of acceptable de-
scriptions for enrolled retirement plan 
agents are ‘‘enrolled to represent tax-
payers before the Internal Revenue 
Service as a retirement plan agent’’ 
and ‘‘enrolled to practice before the In-
ternal Revenue Service as a retirement 
plan agent.’’ 

(2) A practitioner may not make, di-
rectly or indirectly, an uninvited writ-
ten or oral solicitation of employment 
in matters related to the Internal Rev-
enue Service if the solicitation violates 
Federal or State law or other applica-
ble rule, e.g., attorneys are precluded 
from making a solicitation that is pro-
hibited by conduct rules applicable to 
all attorneys in their State(s) of licen-
sure. Any lawful solicitation made by 
or on behalf of a practitioner eligible 
to practice before the Internal Revenue 
Service must, nevertheless, clearly 
identify the solicitation as such and, if 
applicable, identify the source of the 
information used in choosing the re-
cipient. 

(b) Fee information. (1)(i) A practi-
tioner may publish the availability of a 
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written schedule of fees and dissemi-
nate the following fee information— 

(A) Fixed fees for specific routine 
services. 

(B) Hourly rates. 
(C) Range of fees for particular serv-

ices. 
(D) Fee charged for an initial con-

sultation. 
(ii) Any statement of fee information 

concerning matters in which costs may 
be incurred must include a statement 
disclosing whether clients will be re-
sponsible for such costs. 

(2) A practitioner may charge no 
more than the rate(s) published under 
paragraph (b)(1) of this section for at 
least 30 calendar days after the last 
date on which the schedule of fees was 
published. 

(c) Communication of fee information. 
Fee information may be communicated 
in professional lists, telephone direc-
tories, print media, mailings, elec-
tronic mail, facsimile, hand delivered 
flyers, radio, television, and any other 
method. The method chosen, however, 
must not cause the communication to 
become untruthful, deceptive, or other-
wise in violation of this part. A practi-
tioner may not persist in attempting 
to contact a prospective client if the 
prospective client has made it known 
to the practitioner that he or she does 
not desire to be solicited. In the case of 
radio and television broadcasting, the 
broadcast must be recorded and the 
practitioner must retain a recording of 
the actual transmission. In the case of 
direct mail and e-commerce commu-
nications, the practitioner must retain 
a copy of the actual communication, 
along with a list or other description of 
persons to whom the communication 
was mailed or otherwise distributed. 
The copy must be retained by the prac-
titioner for a period of at least 36 
months from the date of the last trans-
mission or use. 

(d) Improper associations. A practi-
tioner may not, in matters related to 
the Internal Revenue Service, assist, or 
accept assistance from, any person or 
entity who, to the knowledge of the 
practitioner, obtains clients or other-
wise practices in a manner forbidden 
under this section. 

(e) Effective/applicability date. This 
section is applicable on September 26, 
2007. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under Control No. 1545–1726) 

[T.D. 9011, 67 FR 48765, July 26, 2002, as 
amended by T.D. 9359, 72 FR 54549, Sept. 26, 
2007] 

§ 10.31 Negotiation of taxpayer checks. 

A practitioner who prepares tax re-
turns may not endorse or otherwise ne-
gotiate any check issued to a client by 
the government in respect of a Federal 
tax liability. 

§ 10.32 Practice of law. 

Nothing in the regulations in this 
part may be construed as authorizing 
persons not members of the bar to 
practice law. 

§ 10.33 Best practices for tax advisors. 

(a) Best practices. Tax advisors should 
provide clients with the highest qual-
ity representation concerning Federal 
tax issues by adhering to best practices 
in providing advice and in preparing or 
assisting in the preparation of a sub-
mission to the Internal Revenue Serv-
ice. In addition to compliance with the 
standards of practice provided else-
where in this part, best practices in-
clude the following: 

(1) Communicating clearly with the 
client regarding the terms of the en-
gagement. For example, the advisor 
should determine the client’s expected 
purpose for and use of the advice and 
should have a clear understanding with 
the client regarding the form and scope 
of the advice or assistance to be ren-
dered. 

(2) Establishing the facts, deter-
mining which facts are relevant, evalu-
ating the reasonableness of any as-
sumptions or representations, relating 
the applicable law (including poten-
tially applicable judicial doctrines) to 
the relevant facts, and arriving at a 
conclusion supported by the law and 
the facts. 

(3) Advising the client regarding the 
import of the conclusions reached, in-
cluding, for example, whether a tax-
payer may avoid accuracy-related pen-
alties under the Internal Revenue Code 
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